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IAC Endorses RTK as Independent Broadcaster and Discusses Serb Returns

The Interim Administrative Council today endorsed the UNMIK regulation which, when signed by the SRSG, will establish Radio Television Kosovo as an independent broadcasting organization. However most of today’s meeting concerned the  Framework for Return of Kosovo Serbs for 2001.

The Framework, produced by the Joint Committee on the Return of Kosovo Serbs  in January and updated this month, is a “pragmatic and principled” approach to the issue of returns of displaced Kosovo Serbs for this year, said PDSRSG Gary Matthews who chaired today’s meeting.

 The document represents the ‘joint position of the international community and Kosovo Serb representatives,’ said UNHCR’s Chief of Mission in Kosovo, Lennart Kotsalainen. “It is trying to address the conditions which prevent returns…with equal focus on conditions for the existing Serb population, as unless we address both situations, we won’t succeed.”

The Framework’s “action plan” identifies several sites where returns could “potentially” take place, said Kotsalainen. However, the  document’s introduction takes a cautious approach, saying that Kosovo’s ethnic minorities experienced a general decline in their security during the first quarter of 2001. Aspects of security, freedom of movement, discussions with local Albanian leadership, reconstruction, infrastructure, health, education and social welfare are all addressed,  area by area,  in the document.

The Framework states that all efforts should be made to ensure that returns take place in a safe and secure environment; and they should be sustainable and conducted in an incremental, closely coordinated fashion. 

The document describes detailed steps which must be taken for a first phase of Serb returns to begin, but it makes no mention of numbers of people envisioned to return during that phase. The document notes that UNHCR has registered some 170,000 displaced Kosovo Serbs now living in Serbia and Montenegro.

Kosovo members of the IAC welcomed the concept of the Framework, but asked for more time to study it before agreeing to a joint endorsement of its principles.

PDK President Hashim Thaci called for a “more serious approach,” which would mean involvement of Kosovo Albanians on the Joint Committee for Returns and a campaign by Kosovo Albanian leaders to gain public acceptance by ordinary Kosovo Albanians.

Contrary to a statement by Thaci to media afterwards, no one at the meeting-- nor the Framework document itself--suggested how many Serbs might return this year.

Both Mr. Thaci and AAK’s  Mohammed Kelmendi cautioned against returning Serbs to live in enclaves with parallel structures such as schools. LDK leader  Ibrahim Rugova stressed a phased return, for members of all communities who had departed Kosovo. Mr. Kelmendi also suggested waiting until the new self-governing structures were in place before beginning any program of return.

Mr. Matthews responded to that proposal, saying that steps should be taken now “to help the provisional self-government deal with these issues once it takes office.” He told media that greater transparency and greater efforts at public information would  pave the way to a “step-by-step approach” to returns of displaced people.

Mr. Matthews and Mr. Kotsalainen, along with Kosovo Serb IAC member Rada Trajkovic, welcomed Thaci’s remarks at the meeting. Matthews called the discussion “very constructive:…It  will lead us to make progress an area that his been overly slow.”

Mr. Matthews also said that Kosovo Albanian members would be invited to participate in the Joint Committee on Returns.

Meanwhile, Kosovo members of the IAC travel to Vienna tomorrow for discussions with the Permanent Council of the OSCE. DSRSG Daan Everts and PDSRSG Matthews will accompany them.

In other business, COMKFOR Lt. General Thorstein Skiaker described the security situation, starting with a progress report on the return of Yugoslav security forces into the Ground Safety Zone, which he said had been ‘predominantly peaceful…If it continues, this will be an important achievement for all parties,” he said.

He reminded IAC members that the Military-Technical Agreement of June 1999 remains in effect even after the return of Yugoslav forces, whose number is expected to diminish after the re-entry is completed and the area is de-mined.

Regarding the conflict ongoing in the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, General Skiaker said that he did not believe that large numbers of UCPMB would be migrating to join armed Albanian extremists in that country. KFOR, he said, has stepped up monitoring and control in the border area, and its job will be made easier by the new regulation limiting border crossings to certain points.

Finally the IAC received a preliminary draft of the regulation, “Prohibition of Terrorism and Related Offenses,” which will be discussed at next week’s meeting.
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